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In 2003 the Town of Cape Elizabeth implemented its last town-wide equalization project. This took effect for Fiscal Year 2004. That project was accomplished at a cost of $37,332. This project consisted of visiting all properties in Cape Elizabeth, verifying the information on the property record card, making any necessary revisions, and then employing that data and market information to perform a full revaluation for the Town. This project was scheduled to be updated by the Assessing Department for Fiscal Year 2009, but I suggested the Town of Cape Elizabeth hold back from performing and implementing an in house equalization project of tax assessments. This recommendation was based on weakness in the real estate market that would threaten the quality of the assessments after completion of the project, resulting in potentially mass appeals and a deterioration of the Town’s local assessed value.
At the time of my recommendation to delay performing the equalization project the local assessed value ratio, or relationship between property assessments and their sale prices, was 68 percent. This means that the property assessments were approximately 68 percent of their sale prices.  Current conditions indicate the overall assessed ratio is 78 percent of market value. This is reflective of the overall market in Cape Elizabeth. However, there is an underlying issue of equity in the assessments, and this is the primary reason to perform and implement an equalization project.  
In examining the sales of properties throughout Cape Elizabeth I have found there to be diversity in the assessment ratios between an identified sixteen different sections of Town. Assessment ratios range from 60 percent to 84 percent of market value, with ten of the identified sections ranging between 73 and 84 percent. These differentials are far too great. What this range, or variation between sections of Town indicate are that some property owners are paying more than their fair share, while others are paying less.  This project will work toward leveling the assessment ratio differences and equalize the tax burden between all 4,300 properties in Cape Elizabeth.  
At this time I am recommending the Town undertake the in house equalization update that was planned two years ago.  This project would entail the following actions: examine the sales data from a two to three year sample of sales, review the sales through field examination, confirm the data identified in our records, update our construction cost tables based on current cost data, update the building assessed values, update our current land values from both vacant land and improved property sales, update the land assessed values, test the revised pricing models against indicated market values, and finally update all assessments based on the successful testing of the data.
There is $19,000 currently in the Town budget to cover the cost of performing this equalization project. This funding has been carried over since the decision to postpone the project in 2008, and will be sufficient to fund the successful completion of this project. 

This project will take place in the coming year, with the values effective for Fiscal Year 2012, meaning for the property tax bills for October 2011 and April 2012. 
I would be happy to answer any questions related to my proposal for this update.
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